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	 It	has	been	said	that	God	uses	regular	Joes	to	bring	about	His	will	
on	earth.	Everything	I	read	in	the	Bible	points	in	that	direction.	It’s	also	
been	said	that	God	has	one	heck	of	a	sense	of	humor.	My	own	
experience	as	an	ordained	pastor	has	most	certainly	confirmed	that.	
And	I	have	to	say	that	when	it	comes	to	making	God	laugh,	I’ve	provided	
more	than	my	share	of	things	for	the	Creator	to	laugh	at!	
	 There	was	the	time	I	performed	my	first	ever	funeral	back	in	
October	of	1988.	A	gentleman	by	the	name	of	John	Brehm,	who	was	an	
elder	in	my	first	church,	passed	away	after	a	long	battle	with	cancer.	
Now	I	should	probably	mention	that	this	was	not	only	the	first	funeral	I	
ever	officiated;	it	was	also	the	first	funeral	I	ever	even	attended!	I	was	
more	than	a	little	nervous.		
	 As	John’s	grieving	widow	Jan	clutched	my	arm,	I	was	escorting	her	
up	the	center	aisle	of	the	church	to	begin	the	service.		Suddenly,	I	
realized	that	something	was	up	at	the	front	of	church	that	wasn’t	
supposed	to	be	there…John’s	casket…and	it	was	open!	Now,	I’d	never	
seen	a	dead	body	before	in	any	state,	and	as	Jan	clutched	my	arm	more	
and	more	tightly,	I	had	only	one	prayer	on	my	lips:	“Dear	God,	please	
don’t	let	me	throw	up	all	over	this	woman’s	husband	when	we	get	to	the	
casket.”	
	 Mercifully,	I	made	it	through	that	portion	of	my	first	funeral	
without	embarrassing	myself…But	then	there	was	the	graveside	portion	
of	the	service	over	at	the	cemetery.	The	casket	was	sort	of	suspended	
above	the	grave	with	that	fancy	contraption	undertakers	have	that	
lowers	the	grave	down	into	the	hole	at	the	designated	moment	in	the	
service.	Well,	Jan,	the	widow,	was	seated	on	the	other	side	of	hole	and	
casket	and	I	tried	to	walk	around	the	head	of	grave	to	speak	some	words	
of	comfort	to	her	before	I	began	the	burial	service.	As	I	rounded	the	
corner	of	grave,	I	must	have	been	a	little	too	close	to	the	hole,	for	my	
foot	slipped	and	I	was	suddenly	doing	the	splits	with	one	leg	down	in	
the	hole	beneath	the	casket	and	the	other	still	up	on	solid	ground.	In	the	
fall,	I	dropped	both	my	Bible	and	my	speaking	notes	into	the	hole,	where	
I	presume	they	remain,	buried	with	John	Brehm	until	this	very	day.		
	 So	that	was	my	first	funeral.	Perhaps	you’d	like	to	hear	about	my	
first	hospital	visit?	I	was	serving	the	same	church,	a	little	Presbyterian	



church	about	50	miles	north	of	Chicago,	when	a	young	man	in	my	
congregation,	barely	in	his	30s,	had	major	back	surgery.	And	back	in	the	
late	80s,	back	surgery	was	a	lot	riskier	of	a	proposition	than	it	is	now.	So	
when	Steve,	the	young	man,	was	out	of	surgery	and	the	fog	of	
anesthesia,	was	up	for	a	visit,	I	bounded	into	his	3rd	floor	room	at	a	
hospital	up	in	Milwaukee.		
	 Now	let	me	give	you	the	layout	of	the	room,	as	it	is	relevant	to	rest	
of	the	story.	His	bed	was	right	in	the	middle	of	the	room,	perpendicular	
from	where	I	walked	in.		There	was	a	chair	right	beside	the	middle	of	his	
bed	on	my	side,	and	Steve	was	strapped	to	the	bed	to	prohibit	any	
movement	on	his	part.	The	hospital	bed	had	those	rails	on	each	side,	
and	on	my	side	hanging	by	its	little	plastic	handle	was	little	urine	
pitcher	thing…you	know	that	modern	day	replacement	for	the	bed	
pan…the	thing	they	give	men	to	pee	in	when	they	can’t	get	up	and	go.	
	 So	Steve	smiles	when	he	sees	me.	I	say	hello	and	then	move	to	sit	
in	that	chair	I	told	you	about.	Just	as	soon	as	I	sit,	I	decide	to	cross	my	
right	leg	over	my	left	to	be	more	comfortable.	Well,	as	I	undertake	to	get	
myself	into	this	very	common	sitting	position,	my	right	foot	kicked	the	
bottom	of	his	pee	pitcher,	sent	it	straight	up	in	the	air,	where	it	tipped	
upside	down	and	covered	Steve	Dulmes	with	his	own	urine,	from	his	
head	right	down	to	his	midsection.	I	did	mention	that	he	was	strapped	
down,	right?	I	called	for	a	nurse	and	immediately	saw	and	smelled	the	
problem.	She	looked	at	me,	and	I	just	shook	my	head.	
	 Now	both	of	these	unfortunate	instances,	the	falling	into	the	grave	
and	the	baptism	with	urine,	happened	in	the	very	first	months	of	my	
young	ministry.	So	you	all	might	be	tempted	to	think	that	I	quickly	grew	
out	of	my	inexperience	and	awkwardness.	Unfortunately,	that	was	not	
the	case.	A	mere	eight	years	ago,	I	was	preparing	to	do	a	wedding	of	a	
beautiful	young	couple	over	in	Bay	View.	We	had	a	few	premarital	
counseling	sessions	face	to	face,	and	there’s	no	more	delicate	way	to	put	
it,	this	bride	was	gorgeous,	I	mean	jaw-droppingly	gorgeous.	And	she	
was	probably	twenty	years	younger	than	I.	I	was	talking	to	this	bride-to-
be	on	the	phone,	going	over	some	final	ceremony	details,	and	just	as	we	
were	about	to	get	off	the	phone,	my	wife	at	the	time,	Eloise’s	mother,	
walked	past	me	in	our	home,	waving	and	mouthing	the	words	“gotta	
go…see	you	later.”	I	said	in	a	full	and	loud	voice	“I	love	you.”	I	heard	the	
bride	say	“What?”	And	I	did	what	any	mature,	experienced	pastor	would	
do…I	hung	up.	I	did.	I	hung	up	and	then	proceeded	to	implore	my	wife	to	



call	this	woman	back	to	explain	what	happened,	because	I	wouldn’t	do	
it!	
	 I’m	sure	glad	that	I	can	laugh	at	all	these	stupid	mistakes	
now…and	I’m	glad	that	you	can	laugh	at	them	–	and	at	me	–	too.	
Laughter	is	truly	a	gift	–	one	of	God’s	greatest	gifts.	For	me,	laughter	–	
right	alongside	music	–	are	the	two	things	that	I	can’t	imagine	living	
without.	I	love	to	laugh,	and	I	think	I	love	even	more	to	make	other	
people	laugh.	Ever	since	I	was	a	little	boy,	I	knew	that	if	I	could	make	
someone	laugh,	I	could	make	that	person	happy	and	to	want	to	spend	
more	time	with	me.	
	 One	of	my	favorite	songs	of	all	time	is	Crosby,	Stills,	and	Nash’s	
“Suite:	Judy	Blue	Eyes.”	It	contains	one	particularly	amazing	line	that	I	
put	on	the	front	of	today’s	bulletin:		
	 “Fear	is	the	lock	and	laughter	the	key	to	your	heart.”	
Jimmy	Buffett	went	a	bit	further	in	his	musical	assertion	that:	
												“If	we	couldn’t	laugh	we	would	all	go	insane.”	
Laughter	is	one	of	the	gifts	I’m	determined	to	bring	to	LJ’s	heart	on	a	
regular	basis.	Every	now	and	then	we’ll	be	lying	beside	each	other	in	
bed,	and	she	will	say,	“Tell	me	a	joke,	honey.	You	haven’t	told	me	one	for	
a	while.	Make	me	laugh.”	And	then	I	do.		
	 Did	you	know	that	laughter	actually	has	proven	health	benefits?	
It’s	true!	According	to	HelpGuide.org:	

Laughter relaxes the whole body. A good, hearty laugh relieves physical 
tension and stress, leaving your muscles relaxed for up to 45 minutes after. 

Laughter boosts the immune system. Laughter decreases stress hormones 
and increases immune cells and infection-fighting antibodies, thus 
improving your resistance to disease. 

Laughter triggers the release of endorphins, the body’s natural feel-good 
chemicals. Endorphins promote an overall sense of well-being and can even 
temporarily relieve pain. 

Laughter protects the heart. Laughter improves the function of blood 
vessels and increases blood flow, which can help protect you against a heart 
attack and other cardiovascular problems. 

Laughter burns calories. OK, so it’s no replacement for going to the gym, 
but one study found that laughing for 10 to 15 minutes a day can burn about 



40 calories—which could be enough to lose three or four pounds over the 
course of a year. 

Laughter lightens anger’s heavy load. Nothing diffuses anger and conflict 
faster than a shared laugh. Looking at the funny side can put problems into 
perspective and enable you to move on from confrontations without holding 
onto bitterness or resentment.  

Laughter may even help you to live longer. A study in Norway found that 
people with a strong sense of humor outlived those who don't laugh as much. 
The difference was particularly notable for those battling cancer.  

 Folks,	you	don’t	need	me	to	tell	you	that	we	live	in	a	troubled	and	
scary	world.	It	seems	to	be	getting	more	troubled	and	scary	every	day.	
Jesus	told	us	that	though	we	grieve	now,	our	grief	will	one	day	turn	to	
joy.	In	fact,	Jesus’s	entire	reason	for	coming	was	to,	“make	our	joy	
complete.”		
	 Laughter	is	one	of	the	ways	we	testify	to	our	hope.	Laughter	is	one	
of	the	ways	we	make	Jesus’s	promise	come	true.	Laughter	is	so	
incredibly	valuable.	We	musn’t	take	ourselves	too	seriously.	We	have	to	
laugh	at	ourselves	–	our	quirks,	our	foibles,	our	mistakes	–	even	and	
especially	our	embarrassing	ones.	Sure,	there	are	times	to	weep	in	our	
lives.	But	there	are	also	times	to	laugh.	Yes,	life	is	full	of	mourning,	but	
there	are	also	plenty	of	times	for	us	to	dance!	We	mustn’t	miss	them.	We	
must	never	pass	them	up.	
	 Abraham’s	long-suffering	wife	Sarah	laughed	when	she	got	the	
news	that	she	would	–	even	in	her	old	age	–	finally	bear	a	child.	Oh,	what	
a	laugh	she	had,	seemingly	at	God’s	expense.	But	then	God	got	the	next	
laugh,	when	Sarah	did,	indeed,	become	pregnant.	And	when	that	long-
awaited	son	was	born,	Sarah	named	him	Isaac	which	means	child	of	
laughter.	There	are	worse	names	we	could	give	a	child,	aren’t	there.		
	 May	we	all	be	children	of	laughter,	offering	life’s	best	medicine	to	
ourselves	and	to	the	world	as	often	as	possible.	Amen.	
	
	


